Carterknowle and Dore Medical Practice
Patient Participation Group Meeting
Friday 17th March 2017

Welcome
The practice had received apologies as above ahead of the meeting. 
Dr Hilton opened the meeting and welcomed new members.

Matters Arising
The minutes were agreed from the previous meeting. 
Terms of Reference- a copy was given to all at the meeting. 
The issue raised at the previous meeting regarding confidentiality and staff accessing rooms during patient consultations has been discussed with the team. 

PPG Email Correspondence 
A member updated that she had received a number of emails from patients to be discussed at the meeting-

· The carpark at Dore was raised as an issue with a suggestion to draw parking bays. 
Emma updated that the practice had noted in increase in vehicles parked in the surgery carpark and around the entrance that were not staff or patients and that these concerns had been addressed and improvements should be seen. The practice will consider the drawing of parking bays.

· A telephone queueing system was suggested, informing patients of their position in the queue.
The PPG was involved in the process of moving to a local landline telephone number. To make this move the practice and PPG group chose a type of phone system that connects online and has a number of benefits, however it does not have the capacity to queue patients. The practice has a limited number of lines, once all are in use a patient would receive the engaged tone; this was with the aim of ensuring phone call length and therefore call charges are kept to a minimum for patients.

· The length of time waiting for calls to be answered was raised.
The practice does audit the length of time calls take to be answered and uses this information to help plan staffing arrangements to meet the demands, within the constraints of the practice capacity. The practice is also trying to help more patients gain access to the online system for booking/ cancelling appointments and ordering repeat prescriptions- with the aim to reduce call traffic.

· A suggestion to improve the waiting room seating was received.
The practice is hoping to make improvements and are awaiting a response from NHS England with regarding to funding to make these improvements. A discussion was had around the standard required for infection control and that seating must be or a certain material therefore making it difficult to have cushions on the seating.

· The issue of a practice closure for staff training was raised, as a patient was unable to get through to the surgery on the telephone.
Practice staff are invited monthly to a Sheffield CCG led training event and the practice is able to divert telephones to the GP collaborative and close for this afternoon to allow staff to attend. At Carterknowle and Dore practice we aim to arrange for some of the team to attend the training event and also keep the practice open for booked appointments in order to prevent complete closure of the surgery and disruption for patients. However due to running on less team members we are unable to also operate the telephones on these afternoon. The practice will endeavour to inform patients of closures via the practice website.

· The issue of receiving a one month supply of medication instead of two was raised.
Dr Hilton updated the group that the practice is part of a CCG pilot –Prescription Order Line. Whereby trained pharmacist assistants receive the calls and process the prescriptions before a GP signs them. Under this system only one month supply is issued. The aim of this scheme is to improve safety or prescribing and reduce wastage across the city; so far success has been noted and this will be rolled across the city. However the practice does recognise that by enabling the issue of two months prescriptions is more convenient for the patient and has therefore shared this idea with the CCG. It was agreed that the practice should be involved in initiatives like this to save NHS funds that can be spent instead in other areas.

· A PPG group member informed of the decision to withdraw from the group via email.

· It was flagged up that the practice website is showing out of date contact information.
The website has been checked and the telephone contact details are correct. The practice is not responsible for updating other websites that may reference the practice and may have out of date information.

It was agreed that an email response would be sent by the group member.

PPG Newsletter
A member updated that she is now working on the third addition of the newsletter and suggested the following articles-

· Antibiotic prescribing

· Repeat prescriptions- how to order

· BMR –Birthday Medical Condition Review –

· Ecclesall Forum

· STP

· Neighbourhood Update- to include information on collaborative working with volunteer organisations.

· Self-Help groups led by the PPG

Self-Help Groups- Living Better in Later Life
A  steering group has been set up in order to lead on this project.
The steering group would meet up to discuss next steps in the coming weeks and report back to the group at the next full meeting. 

It was suggested that meetings could be held monthly or quarterly. The location was discussed as the practice does not have a large boardroom however the practice waiting room could be utilised but only when practice is closed i.e. lunchtime. 

The aim of the groups is to provide a non-exclusive group for patients to come and discuss their concerns and the meetings will each be different topics. Some suggested topics-
•    How to prepare for retirement 
•    Pathways relating to end of life care
•    Alterations to your home in later life
•    Dietary support/ Cooking classes 
•    Activity/ walking groups

It was suggested that patients could be updated on the groups and topics via-
•    Posters
•    Practice website
•    Practice staff signposting patients
•    PPG newsletter 
•    Social media

Community Board
It was agreed that the group would manage a ‘Community Board’ at each practice to include information on local groups and activities and ensure this is kept up to date. 
The information must be checked to ensure it is no-for-profit organisations.
It was agreed for reception to accept information and keep in a folder in reception. A member of the PPG will attend each site monthly to check the information and update the display. 
POL- Prescription Order Line
The group felt that they have noted an improvement to the system since the launch of the POL pilot. It was agreed that comments could be forwarded to the practice via email and these will then be shared with the POL service. 

Patient Survey 2017
The patient survey was available for three weeks at the beginning of March. It was made available in the waiting room at both sites and also on the website. We sent text messages to 8500 patients informing them of the survey. 

Many thanks to group members for their help in formulating the questions to be included within the survey. 

There was consensus that an annual review would be positive for patients (91%) and the practice will go ahead with the concept that this will be around the month of birth as 60% supported this. 

A discussion was had how best the practice could collect email addresses. The survey showed that 41% would use email correspondence and the group felt that using email more information could be sent to patients rather than in a text message. The group felt that using both text messaging and email would be good for patients.

The survey showed that 79% of respondents had a positive experience when using the new Prescription Order Line (POL)- we have shared this with Sheffield CCG who are taking steps to roll this out to more practices. The group agreed that this was positive. 

50% were already signed up to Electronic Prescribing (EPS)- however of those not 52% did not take regular medication

70% were not signed up to SystmOnline- the group discussed how we increase this number in order to reduce the build up of call traffic. 
-We can text those with mobile numbers to inform them of the online services and how to register
-We can add Information on website on how to register. 

43% were aware of the PPG and how to pass on comments- all agreed that this was positive, especially in light of the recent increase in correspondence received from the group. 

77% had not used NHS Choices or Health Watch to share their comments about the practice, 48% would access help from the PPG to do share comments online. It was felt that this could be addressed through the self-help groups. 

CQC
Dr Hilton reported that the inspection team commented on the teamwork and how engaged the practice were during the inspection visit. One area of outstanding practice was recognised- the additional blood delivery to the hospital allowing afternoon appointments; this was recognised to be beneficial for working age patients and families. 
The group discussed how a practice could achieve the outstanding rating and agreed that due to small numbers achieving this across the country it must be difficult. It was felt that developing the PPG self-help groups could be an area of outstanding practice. 
BMR- Birthday Medical Condition Review 
Over the last twelve months the practice has been working towards an annual review around the patient’s month of birth. This year we have invested time in developing the IT supporting this and therefore streamline the system to prevent patients been invited in multiple times throughout the year and instead have one annual review arranged. All agreed that was good for patients- this is supported by the patient survey. 
The practice shared with the group the wording for the posters designed for the waiting room at both practices. 
PAM –Patient Activation Measure 
Dr Hilton introduced the PAM questionnaire to the group and explained that this is used by clinicians in order to tailor healthcare to a patient’s needs. The questionnaire seeks to find out how a patient engages with their own healthcare and whether social prescribing or a clinical model of care may be more suitable to the patient. 
The questionnaire is commissioned by Sheffield CCG and we have been approached to ask for patient feedback. The group were each given a copy to look over and provide feedback via email to the practice. 

Any Other Business
A recent CCG meeting was attended by a group member- it was reported that there was a consensus of frustration with the achievements that different PPG’s are making. Some members felt frustrated with the progress here however recognised upon reflection that working within the finite resources and time constraints the PPG had supported and influenced a lot of change beneficial to the patients as a whole. The group recognised the lack of funds and investment along with increasing expectation and demands on the system. It was agreed that the focus of addressing social isolation and loneliness in the area was a positive focus for the group. 

A member mentioned a recent telephone programme about a machine that could scan patients’ blood for virus via a finger prick blood sample; the aim of the machine is to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing. The practice is not aware of this being used in the Sheffield area. 

Physiotherapy referrals were discussed; Dr Hilton informed that the physio team have locations across the city and patients have a choice in this. 

The group suggested a photograph of GPs to be displayed in reception.

